
VILLAGE OF OLD BENNINGTON 

PLANNING COMMISSION
MINUTES
FOR

MONDAY, JUNE 8th, 2020
Members present:

Robert Bullington, Chair; Suzanne Buchsbaum; Nancy Coseo; Galen Jones; Mary Pat Mazzola
Members absent:

None
Community Members present:  
Michael J. Baker – Architect for Applicant Ann Slattery, Homeowner of 1 Monument Avenue.

Megan Schwarzkopf

Anthony Mazzola
The Planning Commission meeting was held via Zoom Conference.

The Village of Old Bennington Planning Commission was called to order by Chair Bullington at 7:05 PM. 
The Commission opened the Slattery hearing to address four parts of the application for 1 Monument Ave.  Prior to the hearing, the Commission had provided questions to Mr. Baker, which he provided answers to.  The Commission members also received written descriptions and architectural drawings for proposed projects.  The questions and answers are a part of the hearing record.
1. A change in color for the barn.  The owner requests Sherwin Williams 0041, Dard Hunter Green.  All neighbors have received warning of a color change.The entire barn will be green.  All visible hardware on the barn will be black in color.  
Galen Jones motioned to approve the barn color.  Mary Pat Mazzola seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

2. Replacement of 24 existing windows with Marvin Elevate replacement window product.  Two windows on the north side of the house would be increased in size.  Commission members and Mr. Baker discussed the Marvin Elevate specs, alternatives considered, energy and cost considerations, as well as the overall look in an historic house.
Suzanne Buchsbaum motioned to defer a decision to enable the Commission to deliberate on the window replacements.  Nancy Coseo seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.
3. Construction of a second story deck on the south side of the house, behind the main section of the house.  Mr. Baker described the rationale for the deck and its location.  The materials for the deck were discussed as well as the lattice and associated efforts to integrate the deck.  A white lattice was proposed instead of green.  Mr. Baker indicated the homeowner would not object to white.  Hydrangea bushes are planned to be planted in front of the lattice.  Mr. Baker indicated the railing would be pulled back 4-5 inches to ensure proper size and integration of deck.
Suzanne Buchsbaum motioned to approve the deck.  Nancy Coseo seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.
4. The construction of a bluestone patio to be located on the east side of the barn.  Mr. Baker described the rationale and details of the proposed patio and indicted they were working with landscaper to shield views and enhance the current landscape.

Galen Jones motioned to approve the patio with the condition that the site line between the patio  and property line on the south side had sufficient plantings to delineate the two properties and partially screen the patio, without interfering with the applicant’s view.  Mary Pat Mazzola seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.
Mr. Baker and Mr. Bullington discussed a change to the height of a previously approved 48” wood fence application.  The Village bylaws say the maximum height for a fence in the Village is 48”.  Mr. Bullington said the Commission would speak to this potential change request in a deliberative session, if needed.
Mr. Baker, Ms. Schwarzkopf. And Mr. Mazzola left the meeting at 7:45 PM.

Mary Pat Mazzola motioned that the Commission move to deliberative session.  Suzanne Buchsbaum seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

Mary Pat Mazzola motioned to come out of deliberative session.  Suzanne Buchsbaum seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

The Commission had further discussion on the replacement windows.  Discussion points centered on the aesthetic details and impact of replacement windows on an historic house, bylaw verbiage, the goal of energy efficiency and cost to the homeowner.  The Commission members believed it important to have a better view of replacement vs. new windows in an actual setting.  Two homes were cited as examples the members could look at to gain a better perspective.  A subsequent meeting was suggested to give the Commission members time to view the houses.
Suzanne Buchsbaum motioned to continue deliberation on the windows until the Commission could hold a special meeting on June 17th.  Mary Pat Mazzola seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.
The Commission then discussed the need for the patio and deck to be approved by the Zoning Board, based on the Village Bylaws.
Nancy Coseo motioned to approve the following recommendation to the Zoning Board.  Galen Jones seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.
While from select vantage points the deck and patio are visible from the street, the Commission does not believe these projects alter the essential, historic character of the Village. Therefore, the Commission recommends approval by the Zoning Board of Adjustment of the variance required by the Commission as a condition for these two projects.
Mary Pat Mazzola motioned that, in addition to Planning Commission approval, the applicant attains variance approval for lot coverage standard from the Zoning Board.  Nancy Coseo seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.
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Suzanne Buchsbaum motioned to approve the minutes from the March 9th Planning Commission meeting.  Mary Pat Mazzola seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.

Mary Pat Mazzola motioned to adjourn the meeting.  Galen Jones seconded the motion; all in favor, unanimous.  Meeting adjourned at 8:40 PM.
Respectfully submitted:

Nancy Coseo
Acting Secretary
06/10/20

